Public Document Pack Cyngor Bwrdeistref Sirol Pen-y-bont ar Ogwr Bridgend County Borough Council



Swyddfeydd Dinesig, Stryd yr Angel, Pen-y-bont, CF31 4WB / Civic Offices, Angel Street, Bridgend, CF31 4WB

Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. Rhowch wybod i ni os mai Cymraeg yw eich dewis iaith.

We welcome correspondence in Welsh. Please let us know if your language choice is Welsh.



Dear Councillor,

Cyfarwyddiaeth y Prif Weithredwr / Chief Executive's Directorate

Deialu uniongyrchol / Direct line /: 01656 643148 / 643147 / 643694 Gofynnwch am / Ask for:

Ein cyf / Our ref: Eich cyf / Your ref:

Dyddiad/Date: Tuesday, 26 January 2021

CORPORATE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

A meeting of the Corporate Overview and Scrutiny Committee will be held remotely via Microsoft Teams on **Monday**, **1 February 2021** at **10:00**.

AGENDA

- Apologies for Absence
 - To receive apologies for absence from Members.
- 2. Declarations of Interest

To receive declarations of personal and prejudicial interest (if any) from Members/Officers in accordance with the provisions of the Members Code of Conduct adopted by Council from 1 September 2008 (including whipping declarations)

3. Medium Term Financial Strategy 2021-22 to 2024-25 and Draft Budget Consultation Process

3 - 14

4. Urgent Items

To consider any item(s) of business in respect of which notice has been given in accordance with Part 4 (paragraph 4) of the Council Procedure Rules and which the person presiding at the meeting is of the opinion should by reason of special circumstances be transacted at the meeting as a matter of urgency.

Note: Please note: Due to the current requirement for social distancing this meeting will not be held at its usual location. This will be a virtual meeting and Members and Officers will be attending remotely. The meeting will be recorded for subsequent transmission via the Council's internet site which will be available as soon as practicable after the meeting. If you have any queries regarding this, please contact cabinet committee@bridgend.gov.uk or tel. 01656 643147 / 643148.

Yours faithfully

K Watson

Chief Officer, Legal, HR & Regulatory Services

Councillors: SE Baldwin JPD Blundell N Clarke J Gebbie Councillors
T Giffard
CA Green
M Jones
RL Penhale-Thomas

Councillors
KL Rowlands
RMI Shaw
JC Spanswick
T Thomas

BRIDGEND COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REPORT TO CORPORATE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 1 FEBRUARY 2021

REPORT OF THE CHIEF OFFICER - LEGAL, HR & REGULATORY SERVICES

MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 2021-22 TO 2024-25 AND DRAFT BUDGET CONSULTATION PROCESS

1. Purpose of report

- 1.1 The purpose of the report is to present the Committee with:
 - a) the final report of the Budget Research and Evaluation Panel (BREP) attached at **Appendix A**;
 - b) the responses from all the Subject Overview & Scrutiny Committees in relation to Cabinet's draft budget proposals, attached at **Appendix B**.
- 2. Connection to corporate well-being objectives / other corporate priorities
- 2.1 This report assists in the achievement of the following corporate well-being objective/objectives under the **Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015**:-
 - 1. **Supporting a successful sustainable economy** –. taking steps to make the county borough a great place to do business, for people to live, work, study and visit, and to ensure that our schools are focussed on raising the skills, qualifications and ambitions for all people in the county borough.
 - 2. Helping people and communities to be more healthy and resilient taking steps to reduce or prevent people from becoming vulnerable or dependent on the Council and its services. Supporting individuals and communities to build resilience, and enable them to develop solutions to have active, healthy and independent lives.
 - 3. **Smarter use of resources** ensure that all resources (financial, physical, ecological, human and technological) are used as effectively and efficiently as possible and support the creation of resources throughout the community that can help to deliver the Council's well-being objectives.

3. Background

- In considering the challenges associated with continued budget reductions, Members recognised the need for a 'whole Council' response to be adopted in managing anticipated cuts to services against a backdrop of increasing demand and the challenging financial outlook.
- 3.2 It was therefore recommended in 2017, that a Budget Research and Evaluation Panel (BREP) be established to engage Members on budget proposals as well as

- to enable members to feed in community intelligence gained from their representative role and to engage in shaping future service provision.
- 3.3 The Corporate Overview and Scrutiny Committee (COSC) has the overall responsibility of scrutinising budget monitoring reports throughout the year. As such, it was agreed at a meeting of Council in September 2017 that it would continue this role and appoint BREP members from within the COSC membership.
- 3.4 The purpose of the Budget Research and Evaluation Panel was subsequently agreed as the following:
 - To achieve consensus on the direction of the budget over the life of the medium term financial strategy;
 - To achieve a detailed overview and assessment of the budget proposals where the expertise and knowledge of each Committee contributes to a Corporate understanding and appreciation of the draft budget proposals;
 - To assist the Council to develop a budget for the forthcoming year that aims to meet the needs of the communities of Bridgend County Borough;
 - To facilitate firmer understanding of the budget setting process and the draft proposals in order to assist the Committees in making informed comments, constructive challenge or recommendations to Cabinet as part of the budget consultation process.
- 3.5 BREP Members would be presented with the budget reduction proposals and budget pressures, and would have the opportunity to discuss these with the Chief Executive and Corporate Directors, and were asked to consider the information contained in these reports to determine whether they wish to make comments or recommendations for consolidation and inclusion in the report to Cabinet, as part of the budget consultation process.

4. Current situation/proposal

- 4.1 The BREP has considered the draft budget proposals for the year 2021-22.
- 4.2 The Panel met on five occasions and were supported by two Scrutiny Officers, Interim Chief Officer Finance, Performance and Change and Section 151 Officer, Interim Deputy Head of Finance and the Deputy Leader.
- 4.3 The September, October and November 2020 meetings of BREP considered individual presentations from all Corporate Directors and the Chief Executive detailing the impact that the budget plans and proposals would make to their Directorate. In addition Members heard from the Consultation Engagement and Equalities Manager in respect of the public consultation.
- 4.4 The Corporate Overview & Scrutiny Committee is asked to consider the findings of the Budget Research and Evaluation Panel attached at **Appendix A** and determine whether the recommendations should be forwarded to Cabinet along with the consolidated responses from all four Overview and Scrutiny Committees at **Appendix B** as part of the budget consultation process.

5. Effect upon policy framework and procedure rules

5.1 This item relates to the role of Overview & Scrutiny Committees as consultees in respect of the budget setting process.

6. Equality Impact Assessment

6.1 There are no equality implications directly attached to this report.

7. Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 implications

- 7.1 The Act provides the basis for driving a different kind of public service in Wales, with 5 ways of working to guide how public services should work to deliver for people. The following is a summary to show how the 5 ways of working to achieve the well-being goals have been used to formulate the recommendations within this report:
 - Long-term The consideration and approval of this report will assist in the budget setting process for both the short-term and in the longterm.
 - Prevention The consideration and approval of this report will assist in the budget setting process by approving and shaping preventative measures provided by Directorates to generate savings.
 - Integration The report supports all the wellbeing objectives
 - Collaboration The consideration and approval of this report will assist in the budget setting process by approving and shaping collaboration and integrated working to generate savings.
 - Involvement Publication of the report ensures that the public and stakeholders can review the work that has been undertaken by Scrutiny members.

8. Financial implications

8.1 The report relates to the budget setting process and the financial implications associated with that.

9. Recommendation

9.1 The Committee is asked to determine whether it wishes to submit the recommendations outlined in **Appendices A and B** to Cabinet on 9 February 2021 as part of the budget consultation process, subject to any modifications and amendments that the Committee decides are appropriate.

K Watson Chief Officer - Legal, HR & Regulatory Services 26 January 2021 Contact Officers: Meryl Lawrence

Senior Democratic Officer - Scrutiny

Tracy Watson Scrutiny Officer

Telephone: (01656) 643515 / 643263

Email: <u>scrutiny@bridgend.gov.uk</u>

Postal address: Democratic Services - Scrutiny

Bridgend County Borough Council

Civic Offices Angel Street Bridgend CF31 4WB

Background documents: None

Report of the Budget Research and Evaluation Panel in respect of the Medium Term Financial Strategy 2020-21 to 2023-24

- 1.1. The Budget Research and Evaluation Panel (BREP) has considered the draft budget proposals for the year 2021-22. During this period, the authority was experiencing unprecedented demand in relation to its support for communities during the Covid-19 pandemic. This is ongoing and, in response, the authority has set up a Cross-Party Recovery Panel. The Terms of Reference for this Recovery Panel extend beyond financial management. Particular emphasis was placed on BREP management to ensure there was no duplication in review processes.
- 1.2. The Panel met on five occasions and were supported by two Scrutiny Officers, Interim Chief Officer Finance, Performance and Change, Interim Deputy Head of Finance and the Deputy Leader.
- 1.3. At the first meeting in July, Members discussed the importance of attending for the full cycle of the BREP. Should Members feel unable to attend during the year, their Group Leader could nominate another Member to attend. This would apply for the duration of the BREP cycle.
- 1.4. The Interim Chief Officer Finance, Performance and Change set out in full the financial position, detailing the overspends and underspends in relation the Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS). It was identified that the underspends were utilised to set up a new earmarked reserve of £3m for unfunded Covid-19 costs.
- 1.5. At the second meeting in September, the Chief Executive presented an overview of the current budgetary position linked to the Covid-19 recovery and impact. The Consultation Engagement and Equalities Manager presented an update on the proposed Budget Consultation.
- 1.6. Members discussed the direction of the BREP and, with the agreement of the Chief Executive, invitations would be made to all Corporate Directors to attend the BREP in future meetings.
- 1.7. At the third meeting in October, the Consultation Engagement and Equalities Manager provided the BREP with an update on the Budget Consultation. BREP Members were encouraged to support the Consultation. The current Covid-19 situation presented unique challenges to public consultation.
- 1.8. The Chief Executive provided an overview of his budget. The Chief Executive answered questions on a variety of budgetary issues including Miscellaneous

spend (apprenticeships), Business Support, the challenges to remote working, the impact of Covid-19 and the need to set the council tax rate. The issue of managing multiple grant opportunities from Welsh Government (WG) was also discussed. It was accepted that this was also an increased burden on the authority.

- 1.9. The Head of Operations Community Services provided on overview of the Directorate's budget. In particular, BREP Members asked questions on Highway, Fleet, and Supplies Services, the delay in vacating the Waterton depot, and public realm. Additionally, the impact of Covid-19 on the Directorate was also discussed.
- 1.10. At the fourth meeting in November, the Corporate Director Education and Family Support provided an overview of the budget. In particular, BREP Members enquired about deficit budgets within schools and what central support was being provided.
- 1.11. The BREP also received an overview from the Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing. In particular, BREP Members enquired about the overspend on Looked After Children (LAC).
- 1.12. The BREP were aware of the pressures on each Directorate when compiling and meeting budget savings year on year. These savings would prove difficult to deliver when considering expenditure to meet the Covid-19 pandemic demands. At present this left little opportunity to suggest additional budget saving proposals.

MTFS Budget Reduction Proposals for 2021-22 to 2023-24

- 1.13. After receiving a presentation from the Chief Executive in relation to his budget management, the BREP identified the following challenges.
 - The impact of financial management of Covid-19.
 - The closure of the Bridgend Ford plant that would have a significant community impact.
 - The necessity to work closely with WG in relation to ongoing grant funding management.
 - The necessity to work in partnership with third sector organisations.
 - The necessity to work in partnership with Town and Community Councils.
- 1.14. The BREP identified that the centralisation of Business Support mechanisms within the authority may well be a positive step forward to manage these unique challenges.

Recommendation 1

The Panel recommends the development of the centralisation of Business Support that would improve services, for example to other Directorates including Education and Family Support, and Social Services and Wellbeing.

1.15. The BREP acknowledged overspends in most Directorates that may well have been impacted upon by the current Covid-19 pandemic. This may well adversely affect Directorates' ability to support the MTFS.

Recommendation 2

The Panel recommends that all Directorates review their individual bespoke savings plan to support the MTFS and to present these revised plans to the BREP 2021/22.

1.16. The BREP identified there were significant Covid-19 costs and budgetary pressures, which previously could not have been anticipated. These costs were not only in relation to current Directorates' activities to support activities but may well have been impacted upon in the long-term post Covid-19.

Recommendation 3

The Panel recommends that all Directorates identify all Covid-19 related costs and budgetary pressures and in particular ensures there is full cost recovery, where appropriate, from WG.

1.17. The BREP acknowledged the unique set of circumstances that the authority found itself in with regards to all aspects of financial management and the obligation on the authority to deliver a MTFS. The Corporate Management Board (CMB) and Cabinet will clearly be confronted with a difficult decision-making process in terms of meeting this obligation. The Panel therefore recommends:

Recommendation 4

The Panel once again extends an invitation to Members of the CMB and Cabinet, to take a more thematic approach in tasking BREP when considering a Forward Work Programme. This is an ideal opportunity for CMB and Cabinet to identify areas of work for BREP going forward.

1.18. The BREP reviewed the Education budget and identified the large number of deficit budgets within various schools across the county borough. The Panel was satisfied that central support was in place and that schools were receiving bespoke financial advice and guidance. 1.19. The BREP complimented the School Modernisation Programme and saw this as a positive step forward to improve educational facilities across the county borough. BREP noted a number of new school buildings across the County Borough. The Panel queried whether there were cost savings in revenue to run these new schools.

Recommendation 5

The Panel recommends a review of revenue costs for all new school builds, subject to the School Modernisation Programme and to establish whether there are cost savings in overall revenue costs for the new schools.

- 1.20. The BREP identified a reduction in Youth Service provision across the county borough as a result of service cuts to meet the MTFS. The Corporate Director Education and Family Support provided information that there was a Youth Service provision, albeit on a smaller scale, that was proving effective in some communities. Youth Service provision was made on a needs basis. The Panel identified that, for example, ACE may well impact upon youth mental health. The Panel suggested that this may well be a subject matter for the Recovery Panel to consider. In addition, the current Youth Service provision may well be suitable to be included in a Scrutiny Committee Forward Work Programme.
- 1.21. The Panel recommends referring to the Cross-Party Recovery Panel the development of a method for recording the effects of Covid-19 on ACE and education. The current Youth Service provision is subject to a Scrutiny Committee Forward Work Programme.
- 1.22. The BREP also looked at opportunities to further support schools in managing deficit budgets. It was accepted that an option for some schools may well be to implement staff redundancies. The Panel felt there were significant skills and experience within the teaching community across the county borough, which could be utilised in a transfer process. This process could be considered when one school was forced into a redundancy and another school was looking to appoint.

Recommendation 6

To further support schools in their management of deficit budgets and the likelihood of potential redundancies, the Panel recommends that a central redeployment register of qualified and experienced staff is set up in collaboration with the Trade Union Movement. This central register should be made available to all Senior Management Teams within schools across the county borough.

1.23. The BREP acknowledged that LAC was a continuous and annual overspend. The Panel fully acknowledged that this was a demand-led service that was difficult to

manage and financially prepare for. The Panel focused exploration on prevention and early intervention measures as a means to support the Directorate in meeting its obligations to the MTFS. The Panel therefore recommends:

Recommendation 7

The Panel acknowledges that LAC is an annual overspend and the Directorate considers further strategic investment in prevention and early intervention programmes. Further, that the Scrutiny Committee process supports the Directorate in this initiative.

- 1.24. In respect of the Budget Consultation, the BREP complimented the Consultation Engagement and Equalities Manager in the focus, direction and energy to deliver a public budget consultation process during the height of the Covid-19 pandemic. Although public responses were reduced significantly when compared with previous years, this was in no way reflected in the effort to fully engage with the public.
- 1.25. The BREP identified that the budget consultation process was an essential tool to both the CMB and Cabinet in gauging public awareness of public finances and public expectation of services.
- 1.26. The BREP identified that financial management issues may well be considered by the Recovery Panel in their review of Covid-19 pressures currently in place across the county borough.
- 1.27. The Panel recommends that the Cross-Party Recovery Panel reviews financial support processes and value for money from the following organisations:
 - Recovery support for well-established partnerships such as Halo and Awen.
 - An assessment of the financial costs of volunteering services and the possibility of developing a joint volunteer register with the third sector.
 - The impact of Covid-19 on individuals who receive support through other methods other than the conventional methods of referrals into Social Services.
- 1.28. The BREP acknowledged the Recovery Panel Work Programme and the necessity to prepare a bespoke action plan for consideration by the CMB and Cabinet. In order to ensure transparency and consistency, the recommendations from the BREP could also be included in an action plan. Both action plans could then be considered individually and prevent duplication with the Recovery Panel.



<u>Combined Meeting of all Scrutiny Committees' Recommendations on Medium</u> Term Financial Strategy 2021-22 to 2024-25

Following the Combined Meeting of all Scrutiny Committees' consideration of the draft budget proposals, the Committee made the following recommendations:

- 1. The Committee recommended that the Cabinet lobbies Welsh Government to ensure that additional legislation comes with the consequential funding to avoid putting the Local Authority under additional unnecessary financial pressure from existing budgets. (CEX5 Homelessness Funding.)
- 2. The Committee recommended that consideration be given to greater communication with the public explaining the costs of services and how the Council spends money.
- 3. The Committee recommended that clarification is sought regarding the Local Government Minister expressing this year's settlement is a flat cash budget that requires no redundancies.
- 4. The Committee recommended that Corporate Management Board and Cabinet are requested to review and define what the role and responsibility of BREP is and respond to Corporate Overview and Scrutiny to consider.
- 5. The Committee recommended that Cabinet are requested to write to Welsh Government to impress upon them the need to lobby Westminster, as while NHS Staff and Teachers pay protections are devolved to Welsh Government, Local Government staff are on NJC Terms and Conditions, is not a devolved budget, and they will be subject to a pay freeze. Furthermore, the White Paper for the care sector requires that commissioned services should be paid a real living wage on the same terms & conditions as LA staff.
- The Committee expressed concern about the Ed Psych provision and the additional pressure the pandemic placed on the service and recommend an increase in the budget for 2021-22 to alleviate the likely huge demand from younger people from the impact of the pandemic, as well as increased additional learning needs. (EFS7)
- 7. The Committee expressed concern that the target of £300k for 2021-22 was unrealistic and recommended that it should be removed. While it supported the CAT process it was felt that any savings should be reinvested into the service. If this target cannot be removed for 2021-22, then the Committee recommend that the target of £300k be spread across 3 years from 2022-23 onwards. (COM1)

- 8. The Committee recommended that the narrative be amended, as it states "this may impact on the availability to maintain the current number of children's play areas", but the Capital Programme is investing in play areas.(COM 1)
- 9. The Committee recommended that CAT Transfer progress be monitored by Subject Overview and Scrutiny Committee 3 at the half year point. (COM1)
- 10. The Committee recommended that the Fees and Charges policy be reviewed in 2021-22 to change it from "inflation +1%", to just "inflation" with a view to it being implemented from the budget in 2022-23.
- 11. The Committee were concerned regarding the impact of cutting the Pest Control Contract completely, due to the impact on those in receipt of benefits and recommended that the Pest Control Savings proposal is placed on hold pending the Cabinet reviewing of the proposal. (CEX2)
- 12. The Committee recommended that a working group actively look at identifying relatively small one off investments on safe routes to schools which could offset ongoing costs of some Home to School transport. (EFS2/Budget Pressure EFS7)